Meeting Notes

OLA Legislative Committee

February 9, 2009 - 1:00-3:00

Special Districts Office

727 Center St NE, Salem, Oregon 97310

Present: Janet Webster, George Bell, Sara Charlton, Abigail Elder, Aletha Bonebrake, Kate Gronemyer, Jim Tindall, Diedre Conkling, Mary Ginnane, Connie Anderson, Jim Scheppke, Nan Heim, Amy Goodall, Laura Orr (law libraries), Garret Trott (OLA Academic Division)

1. Action Item Review
a. Check on tax credit information for PAC on OLA dues form. (Janet & Mary) -Pending

b. Explore a PAC web site and whether we could link to it from the OLA site. (Kate & Janet) - Pending

c. Write issue brief on State Library Policy Option 101  (Janet & Jim S) - Done

d. Revise Ready to Read issue brief with Headstart focus. (Janet & Diedre) - Done

e. Make a list of key legislators to contact about Ready to Read. (Nan) - Done

f. Check with Andrea Meyer on Real ID. (Janet) - DOne

g. Write up tips for successful campaigns. (Pat with Aletha and Sara) – Pending.  They will have a draft by the next meeting, April 13, and will work with Nan and Amy. 

h. Follow-up with Laura Orr for briefing paper on law libraries and funding (Janet) - Pending

i. Monitor progress on recommendations from Task Force on Revenue Restructuring. (Nan & Diedre) – Nan said that legislation will be introduced recommending that part of the Kicker be put in the Rainy Day Fund on a regular basis and referring the matter to the voters.  Polling suggests that will be supported. Nan will monitor to see OLA needs to take a stance.

j. Continue planning on Legislative Day. (Sub-Committee) - Ongoing

k. Continue development of CapWiz site so useful for upcoming session. – Ongoing

2. Lobbyist’s Report
The pervasive issue is the budge.  They are cutting $850 million to $1 billion from the current budge and are holding evening hearings this week.  They probably will not use the Governor’s Budget as it is no longer relevant given the economy.

Nan commended the three OLA members who testified on behalf of the Ready to Read grant program during the State Library budget hearing this past week.  They were Heather McNeil (Deschutes), Pam Pugsley (Stayton) and Deeda Chamberlain (Woodburn).  All were constituents of committee members’ districts. 

Nan got 23 co-sponsors for the school library bill – HB 2856.  It was an easy sell and she could have gotten more but logistics didn’t work out.  There are nine Republicans and a good geographic spread.  She was disappointed not to get Bonnamici or Nathanson. What she found was we need to push the positive message of this bill, and not consider it a potential mandate for funding.  Nan and Janet suggest that we shift the name of sponsor from Fund Our Future Oregon to the Oregon Coalition for School Libraries.  The Fund word isn’t good and if we use the Coalition it has schools and libraries in it  - our strong communication words.  Janet will check with OASL about the change in emphasis on the name.  Nancy Sullivan seemed to understand it. 

We discussed HB 2389 dealing with defamatory statements on a hosted or operated Internet site (http://www.leg.state.or.us/09reg/measures/hb2300.dir/hb2389.intro.html). It was introduced by Representative Cannon, a democrat serving SE/NE Portland.  We are not sure how this might affect libraries, but as we operate Internet sites, it is possible that someone could post something to a library blog or recommendation/review site that could be considered defamatory.  Nan and Amy will monitor.  

We discussed HW 2371restricting situations where private entities may read or store information retrieved from driver licenses, driver permits or identification cards (http://www.leg.state.or.us/09reg/measures/hb2300.dir/hb2371.intro.html).  It was ordered by the House Interim Committee on Consumer Protection for the ACLU.  Libraries still may use the information as they are covered under Section 6.  However, other issues abound with the use of driver licenses.  We agreed do conduct a poll using the State Library’s lists of public and academic directors to find out who uses this information and if it is simply used to verify or if it is stored electronically or in print. Janet will work with Jim on this survey.  Nan and Amy will monitor.

3. State Librarian’s Report
The Budget hearing was held last week and went well given the budget climate. Jim S. was asked to present a 20% reduction scenario and the State Library Board recommended a 46% cut in the Ready to Read Grant Program rather than cutting anything from TBABS.  That would be $.54 a child, down from $1. In response to a comment by one committee member, Jim calculated the cost of TBABS as $150 per client. Jim reiterated the excellent testimony from OLA members as well as solid testimony from the Commission on Children and Families on the Reading for a Healthy Start program. 

The State Library is compiling data for HB2586, the school libraries bill.  It will indicate who currently meets the standards proposed in the legislation, meeting the QEM model.  They are double checking some of the information and it appears that Beaverton may be slipping.  Jim will take HB 2586 to the State Library Board for a position.

4. Issues and Issue Briefs
We discussed the purpose of the briefs.  Janet reiterated that they are for OLA members so they are better informed on issues that are critical to OLA, may come up in conversations with legislators or important for general background.  Janet will add a header to each saying that these are for OLA members. Nan commented that many legislative offices are going ‘paperless’ and do not want handouts from visitors.  She suggested she compile a one page brief for legislators that bullets our major issues.  We can use the others for informing our members and post them to the wiki for general consumption. 

a. State Library Budget – HB 5026

Combine the drafts of the Ready to Read and Policy Option 101 into one brief.  Add a paragraph about TBABS and reiterate that both TBABS and RR are essential services and don’t cost much. Also mention that 40% of TBABS users are over 70 and not technologically savvy.  Revise the $2 per child to reflect the reality of the economy and stress that it is our ideal 

b. School Libraries – HB 2586

Make that this has a positive tone.  Add stats from the State Library.  Avoid talking the future and possible mandated expenditures. 

c. Law Libraries

Laura reported that they are working on an issue briefing and the above discussion helped clarify the need.  There is now an OLA Legal Reference Roundtable.  She plans on participating in Legislative Day. 

d. Real ID

There may not be any legislation this session directly related to Real ID.  WE decided that we should focus on the issue of identity theft and make OLA members aware of the Oregon Identity Protection Act.  This relates to gathering information about the use of driver licenses and library use information.  Abigail mentioned that this would be very useful and is willing to work with Diedre and Janet to write up a briefing paper with guidelines. 

5. Legislative Day Update
Sara reported that planning was moving along.  Nan will be sending out invitations to legislators to visit the Galleria on March 5th.  Nan will order five table for the event – three for the book display and two for additional displays.  OASL will have a free standing one.  Jim will check to see if the State Library wants to have material available.  Diedre will pick up the Oregon Reads display  from Siletz.   Diedre reminded all to call and make appointments and then let her know of post them to the wiki (http://olanetwork.wikispaces.com).  Calling works best and is fastest. The issue papers will be posted to the wiki as well as the OLA web site.  There will be papers for legislators so we can point them to the site. Janet reminded all that we have a good story to tell this year – business is up!

6. ACRL liaison
Garrett Trott and Mary described OLA’s Academic Division’s request for representation on the Legislative Committee.  The Division would like a better connection to what’s going on at the state level.  This would be a new Academic Division board position.  Janet suggested an e-officio position so as to avoid being too prescriptive with committee membership.  It is important to get people who want to participate in the committee’s work. The Committee agreed to an additional ex-officio position.  Garrett will incorporate this into the proposed bylaws changes for the Division. 

7. Other agenda items
Abigail asked if we had confirmed our speakers for the Conference.  Janet thought Nan was asking Brian Clem and Arnie Roblans.  She’ll check agreeing that it would be good to know before Legislative Day so we can thank them. 

8. Action Items
Continued from December meeting:

a. Check on tax credit information for PAC on OLA dues form. (Janet & Mary) -Pending

b. Explore a PAC web site and whether we could link to it from the OLA site. (Kate & Janet) - Pending

c. Write up tips for successful campaigns. (Pat with Aletha and Sara) –They will have a draft by the next meeting, April 13, and will work with Nan and Amy. 

d. Continue planning on Legislative Day. (Sub-Committee) – See above for specifics.

e. Continue development of CapWiz site so useful for upcoming session. – Ongoing

From February meeting:

f. Monitor HB 2389 & 2371 (Nan and Amy)
g. Survey public and academic library directors on use of driver licenses in patron records. (Jim S and Janet)

h. Issue briefs:

i. Law library funding (Laura Orr with help from Nan) – By February 27

ii. Revise format for all to indicate for OLA members (Janet) By February 27

iii. Make one for State Library budget covering all issues (Janet) By February 27

iv. Revise HB 2586 to include State Library stats and positive tone (Janet) By February 27

v. Compile one paper for legislators bulleting OLA issues. (Nan) By February 27

vi. Revise Real ID to Identify Theft issues and guidelines (Diedre, Abigail & Janet) By April 13
Next Meeting dates for 2009: Special Districts Office,  1-3 pm

April 13

June 8

March 5 Legislative Day 

